CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

 Minutes 9 


March 27, 2008, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150
1. CALL TO ORDER.
The meeting was called to order by Chair Praveen Soni at 2:05 pm.  All voting members were present except: CBA: K. Lacey; CED: F. Golez, D. O’Connor; CLA: L. Arroyo, K. DiVito, D. Hood, A. Jaffe, W. Pedersen; CNSM: T. Kelty; STD SVCS: P. Ratanasiripong STUDENTS: E. Swetland, S. McClinton; DEANS: R. Vogel; EX OFFICIO: F. Golshani, M. Khan, L. Kingsford, R. Kochan.

2. APPROVAL:  Academic Senate Agenda for March 27, 2008 
The Agenda was moved, seconded and approved unanimously.
3. APPROVAL:  Academic Senate Minutes of March 13, 2008
The Minutes of the previous meeting were moved, seconded and approved unanimously.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements
Chair P. Soni congratulated Holly Harbinger on her appointment as Associate Vice President for Academic Personnel and Kenneth Curtis on his appointment as Assistant Vice President for International Education and Global Engagement.  This completes the 2007-2008 Senior Staff leadership searches in the Division of Academic Affairs.
Chair P. Soni advised the Senate that this year’s Nicholas Perkins Hardiman Award winner, Elaine Haglund (EDPAC), is out of the country and could not be scheduled for any of the remaining Spring 2008 meetings of the Academic Senate.  Dr. Haglund will be honored at an Academic Senate meeting in the Fall 2008 semester.
Kirsten Chung announced from the floor that the annual PCSW Research Colloquium will be held on Wednesday April 23rd at 5:00 at the Pointe.  Dr. Nancy Briggs and Dr. Xin Li will be presenting.
Margaret Costa announced that the Interdisciplinary Studies Program Senior Projects showcase will occur on April 25th. Faculty Mentors will also be recognized.  

4.12 CFA Report
There was no update from CFA, Lydia Sondhi was not present.

4.13 Nominating Committee
Antonella Sciortino moved the nomination of Tulin Mangir, Sharon Downey, Keith Freesemann, and Kathy Van Giffen for the faculty positions on the Review Committee for Margaret Costa.  She also asked for a volunteer for the fifth position.  The nominations were seconded. There were no nominations from the floor.  The nominations were approved unanimously.
4.2 Councils
4.21 Status of Policy Statements before the Academic Senate (CONSENT CALENDAR)
a) Name Change of Department of Education and Psychology, Administration, and Counseling to Advanced Studies in Education and Counseling.—SECOND READING (AS-752-08/CEPC)
b) Discontinuances--SECOND READING
a. Discontinuance of MS in Counseling, Option in Vocational Rehabilitation (AS-744-08/CEPC/URC)
b. Discontinuance of the Clinical-Rehabilitative Services Audiologist Credential (AS-745-08/CEPC/URC)

c. Discontinuance of the Clinical-Rehabilitative Services Language, Speech and Hearing Specialist Credential (AS-746-08/CEPC/URC)

d. Discontinuance of MA in Kinesiology, Option in Motor Behavior (AS-747-08/CEPC/URC)

e. Discontinuance of MA in Kinesiology, Option in Sports Studies (AS-748-08/CEPC/URC)

f. Discontinuance of B.S. in Occupational Studies, Option in Corporate Training & Development (AS-749-08/CEPC/URC)

g. Discontinuance of B.S. in Occupational Studies, Option in Research & Evaluation (AS-750-08/CECP/URC)

h. Discontinuance of B.S. in Occupational Studies, Option in Integrative Professional Studies (AS-751-08/CECP/URC)

All measures on the Consent Calendar passed.

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15) 
The President thanked everyone for their participation in yesterday’s Campus Budget Forum. We got excellent press coverage including a page 4 story in the Los Angeles Times that reported that between 1,500 and 2,000 people attended. It was the largest rally in state so far. He sees the dialog changing and reason for optimism. He had just returned from Washington where he and others are working on promoting maintenance of effort for higher education.  The Senate and House are talking about the issue.
He spoke about the importance of greening the campus. The CSULB has a big responsibility to educate the public on Global Warming and to promote the Greening of California.
The President announced there would be honorary doctorates presented at commencement:  Former governor George Deukmejian, a long time supporter of the CSU and of disabled students, and Bob and Janet Spidell. The Spidells have been leaders among CSULB Alumni since they graduated.
There will be an Active Shooter Drill on Friday, April 4, 2008 in LA1. It is a Police Training drill for City and University Police and other Emergency Responders.
The budget fight has just begun.  California is one of the few states that requires a 2/3 majority to pass a budget and consequently is one of the few states to be consistently late with its budgets.  Student fees are on the agenda for May 2008 CSU Board of Trustees meeting.  California is the only state that automatically takes 1/3 of any fee increase off the top for financial aid so most needy students will be held harmless from impact of fee increase. 

The CSU will have to fight private universities for Cal Grant B recipients (GPA 2.0 and above) and Cal Grant A (GPA 3.0 and above).

The President wished everyone a safe Spring Break and thanked them again for their support of the Campus Budget Forum: “It was a Good Day for the University”

Senator Leslie Andersen asked about a news report where the President had been quoted as saying that there would be 200 positions laid off including faculty at CSULB. The President responded that this was a misunderstanding. There will be 200 empty positions that will not be filled, though this still represents a net loss to the University since retiring faculty are not being replaced right away.
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS POSTPONED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS 
7.1 Revision: PS 98-11, Policy on Undergraduate Honors—SECOND READING (AS-738-07/CEPC)
Discussion resumed on Senator W. Johnson’s amendment to round (rather than truncate) G.P.A.s to 2 digits when determining eligibility for University Honors.  Currently Enrollment Services Grade Reports report grades to three digits past the decimal point, but the policy uses G.P.A.s of 2 digits past the decimal point.

Senator D. Huckaby moved a new amendment that would alter the wording of the policy so that G.P.A.’s would be expressed in three digits past the decimal point.  This would obviate the need to round.  The motion was seconded.  Senator W. Johnson withdrew his amendment and the new amendment was approved unanimously.  
Senator D. Jacques asked how this policy compared with other Universities.  Senator D. Huckaby responded that he didn’t know but that under this policy about 1% of the student population would qualify for Summa Cum Laude (only 2 Bs and 1 C).  The new policy would also lower the floor for the Magna Cum Laude making it consistent with the President’s List and Deans’ List.

Chair Soni moved for a vote on the policy, as amended. The policy passed unanimously.
7.2 Revision: PS 00-08, University Honors Program—SECOND READING (AS-730-07/CEPC)
Albie Burke, Director the University Honors Program addressed the Senate on the proposed changes.  The junior colloquium would be eliminated. Currently it creates a bottleneck, but would still be offered as needed or wanted.  The definition of the senior thesis/project would be expanded and clarified to included study abroad, internships, community service, performances and exhibitions.  Finally students would be allowed to opt out of the senior project requirement by taking additional courses.  

Senator T. Caron expressed support for the expanded definition of the senior thesis, but felt that the plan to allow students to opt out of the capstone project worked against that proposal.

A. Burke replied that he felt that change would keep more students in the program.  In his experience students often drop out because of the thesis requirement.

Chair Soni asked if there were any data on program retention.  A. Burke said he could get that information.

Vice-Provost Lindsay addressed the Senate to provide background for the discussion. The intent was to provide some honors recognition to students who can’t do the capstone project, but who did additional coursework.

Senator T. Caron felt that his did not clear up the conflict between the two proposals. He regarded the capstone project as the defining characteristic of the honors program. C. Lindsay said that the goal was to be more inclusive.
Senator C. Lee stated that a student could get a minor with honor courses, but the capstone project requirement hampered flexibility.

Senator V. del Casino asked if Honors Students were given the option opting out of the thesis, how many would do the thesis? It could happen no one would do the thesis and that would alter the character of the program.

A. Burke responded that honors in majors would be unaffected.  The changes would provide more flexibility. Chair Soni asked if there were any figures to indicate how many would opt out. M. Samuelson said that she did not have any hard numbers but that in her experience many dropped out because of thesis requirement.

Senator T. Caron moved to delete the option to opt out of the senior thesis requirement.  Senator L. Anderson seconded.  He felt that expanding the concept of what qualified as a thesis would address much of the concern about people dropping out because of the thesis requirement. Expanding the options for a capstone project would give the necessary flexibility.
Senator D. Jacque spoke in support the motion. He believed that it would support high standards in the program.

Senator S. Olson asked if the option was to take extra courses in lieu of a thesis, were there extra courses to take? A. Burke responded that there were.

Senator G. Pickett stated that if the option survived in the final version it should be less honorable than if the student had done a capstone project, “a dirty A”.

Provost Gould said she didn’t want to see the Honors Program become “just a bunch of courses”.  It needed to be something special.

Senator D. Huckaby pointed out that in order to take/find 30 courses to complete the proposed option the student would need to go outside of their department. He didn’t know if that was good or bad.

Chair Soni moved for a vote and the amendment was passed by acclamation with some dissent.

Senator V. Del Casino moved and Senator D. Dowell seconded with a friendly amendment to make the language concerning “performances and exhibitions” consistent throughout the document.  The amendment was passed unanimously.
Chair Soni asked A. Burke if the Honors Program was an administrative or academic program.  A. Burke replied that it was academic.

Chair Soni asked if there were any further amendments from the floor.  There being none, he moved for a vote on the policy as amended.  The policy, as amended, passed unanimously.
7.3 University Awards Policy---SECOND READING (AS-740/FPPC)
Chair Soni pointed out that the Nicholas Perkins Hardiman awards had always been given by the Awards Committee and he did not understand the change in the draft of the new policy. Senator A. Colburn (Chair, FPPC) agreed and moved to revise the policy accordingly.  The amendment was treated as friendly
Senator M. Andrews moved the amendment to have student input on faculty teaching and advising awards. Senator M. Samuelson seconded. Senator M. Andrews stated that he would like to see student representatives on all committees as part of shared governance.

Senator A. Colburn said the proposed amendment was unfriendly.  While he supported the proposal it represented a substantive change to the policy.

Senator J. Torabzadeh spoke against the amendment on the grounds that awards are a personnel matter.  Students have their own opportunities to present awards to deserving faculty.

Senator V. Del Casino asked if this was indeed a personnel issue.  Would confidentiality issues affect committee membership? Is it an “open” meeting? Are there any materials reviewed that students shouldn’t see? Is the awards committee like a search committee?

Senator J. Torabzadeh responded that student and faculty both have to treat the materials as confidential.

Senator D. Jacque said that currently the Award committee is made up of past award winners with an FPCC liason. These are awards that faculty give each other.

Senator M. Andrews pointed out that students currently serve on search and committees and RPP.  Students see confidential and sensitive material all the time.

Senator E. Klink pointed out that only full professors are on the FPCC.  The awards were like RTP and had the same issues as RTP.

Senator H. Harbinger stated that RTP reviews are not included in award applications. Teaching evaluations are included.

Senator E. Klink said that applications include anything the applicant wishes to include.  They are asked not to include RTP documents, but they can.
Senator V. del Casino asked if this was a legal question. Would we be making ourselves vulnerable to lawsuits?
Provost Gould said that that was a good question. Students do sit on search committees for administrators and deans.  She also said that in any case the Awards committee should cease to allow RTP documents to be submitted as part of the application process if it is doing so now.

Senator V. del Casino stated that while students may serve on search committees at the administrative level, at the department level students are not allowed.  Even junior untenured faculty cannot serve on search and review committees.

Senator D. Jacques said that he was leery of approving the amendment.  He felt that there was a privacy issue and that the Senate should hold off until we have some idea if faculty would support the amendment.

Senator H. Harbinger (AVP – Academic Personnel) said she would like to research the issue and report back to the Senate.

It was moved, seconded and approved to suspend discussion on the amendment pending H. Harbinger’s report.

Senator D. Huckaby pointed out that the policy was unclear on the status of retired faculty. A.  Colburn said he regarded the amendment as friendly and he would discuss with D. Huckaby outside the meeting.

Senator G. Pickett moved to remove the five year amendment.  He believed that faculty should be eligible for everything all the time.  He also had a question about service credit. Senator J. Torabzadeh said that it referred to work done at CSULB. Senator W. Johnson added that the policy states “is in residence.”
Senator D. Dowell moved to change paragraph 8.2 to read “accomplishments” (plural) rather than “accomplishment” (singular). The amendment was seconded and passed unanimously.

The amendment to 8.4 (remove that “at least one” language) was moved from the floor and seconded by Senator M. Costa.  She felt that a faculty member should exhibit excellence in all three areas (instruction, research/creative activities, and service) to be eligible for the Early Career Excellence Award.

Senator G. Pickett supported the “at least one” language as did Senator M. Viera who felt that it gave greater flexibility.

Senator S. Pavri pointed out that this was inconsistent with the RTP process.

Chair Soni called for a vote on the amendment and the amendment was voted down.  

He then asked for any amendments from the floor. Senator J. Torabzadeh moved that people only be allowed to apply for one award a year.  Senator K. Freesemann pointed out that people are nominated. Candidates don’t apply.

D. Huckaby moved that the amendment should read “should not be considered for more than one award”.

Senator V. del Casino opposed the amendment. He believed that the Committee should decide and have the option of giving two awards in one year.  If we have a Noble Laureate on the faculty he/she should be recognized.
Senator M. Viera said that if only allowed one award per year and nominated for more than one, than faculty member should pick which one they wish to be considered for and take the onus off the committee.
Senator D. Huckaby pointed out that a faculty member can nominate him/herself.

Chair Soni called for a vote on the amendment.   The hand count vote came to a division: Ayes 26, Nays 13. The amendment passed.

A vote on the policy as a whole was deferred pending the report by H. Harbinger (AVP – Academic Personnel).

7.4 Revision: PS 96-12 Retention, Tenure and Promotion Policy (AS-742-08/FPPC) —SECOND READING
8. NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Resolution on the Budget

M. Costa moved the resolution and was seconded by C. Lee. The Resolution was passed unanimously

8.2 Conversion of Fall 2007 cohort to Fall 2008 G.E. Policy-Discussion
K. Freeseman updated the Senate on the implementation of the new G.E. policy. 
General Education Plan Coding : Coding for the fall 2008 GE Pattern in the degree audit system is progressing well.  However, Enrollment Services has encountered challenges with the complexity of the new approach to double counting courses in the major department which has a 10 unit limit under the new policy.  A totally acceptable coding approach to this challenge has not yet been found. Enrollment Services has escalated this challenge to the Chancellor's Office CMS team and they have sought assistance from the vendor - PeopleSoft.  PeopleSoft is providing an "update bundle" in May that will believe will provide us with an acceptable solution.  If successful, this will allow us to enable the new GE pattern in the degree audit in time for new student orientation in June 2008.
On the issue of G.E. implementation vs. Second Semester advising, he referred to the email sent out by C. Lindsay and D. Dowell.  That part of implementation is still in consultation mode.

PS 08-00 Implementation vs Second Semester Freshman Advising Project 

Message from the Office of the Provost to the Campus Community:


The purpose of this message is to clarify the status of the implementation of the new General Education program that was approved last fall as well as its relation to the Second Semester Freshman Advising project being piloted this spring. 

First, we regret that there has been confusion about these two new developments, both of which are very positive for students. The improvements to General Education not only reduce the total number of units from 51 to 48, but also streamline and simplify upper division GE requirements. Second Semester Freshman Advising will help first-year students stay on track to graduate as they move into their second year of study. 


The changes to GE do not significantly affect second semester freshmen, who are typically completing the lower division Foundations and Explorations courses.  Since the new GE program will be more attractive to students than the current 1999 program, there has been discussion of the benefits of applying the new program pattern to current first-year students via the automated Degree Progress Summary. 


However, in order to have broad consultation on the merits of this idea, no decision will be taken before the end of this spring semester.  This should allay any anxiety that advisors need to fully understand the new program before advising second semester freshmen this spring.

The Office of the Provost would like to acknowledge the substantial time and effort on the part of faculty and professional advisors to prepare for Second Semester Freshman Advising. Over 100 faculty members and other advisors attended workshops and training sessions, and extensive materials have been developed to support this student success initiative.  We are very pleased at campus efforts to expand support for students.
There are two practical issues currently being discussed: 1) the Course on Global Issues (sec. 9.1) is a change from current practice.  Certified transfers are currently exempt from this requirement. 2) Sec. 6.2 raises the issue of returning or transfer students and whether they can return to a Community College to fulfill G.E. requirements after matriculating at CSULB.  Consultation is now taking place since the current policy is silent on this issue.
Course in Global Issues

PS 08-00, Section 9, Global Issues Courses 

9.1  Students are required to complete at least 3 units of course work from any category devoted to the study of global issues or world societies and cultures.  These courses must be designed to introduce students to cultures and places beyond the boundaries of the United States. 

Impact:  This is a change that affects the current campus practice in which transfer students who matriculate to CSULB with a full GE certification are exempted from the Global Issues requirement.  Under the fall 2008 GE Policy transfer students will have to have completed a global issues course.  

Action:  Campus articulation agreements will determine course equivalence.  Campus Articulation office will be proactive in pursuing/promoting CC articulations in global issues.
General Education Requirements for Returning and Transfer Students 
 
PS 08-00, Section 6, General Education Requirements for Returning and Transfer Students 

6.2. Transfer ............... college.  Transfer students who enter CSULB without full GE certification from a California Community College must complete the CSULB General Education requirements. 


Impact:  Allows students to return to the CCC and take courses that will meet the CSULB General Education pattern (PS 08-00) but does not allow them to return to CCC and receive a full or subject matter GE certification once matriculated to CSULB. 

Action:  Consultation regarding campus impact is occurring with Academic Affairs, Enrollment Services, selected campus entities, CO and other CSU's to determine the effect on the following:  campus fiscal resources, campus support resources, and academic advising.    

This is a change in campus practice in which current policy (PS 00-00) is silent, currently students do return to the CCC for GE certification in several formats.
Senator G. Garcia asked K. Freesemann if implementation was taking place for the Fall 2007 cohort. K. Freesemann responded that the implementation decision for the Fall 2007 cohort had been set aside by Academic Affairs until the end of Spring 2008.

Vice Provost D. Dowell said that it was a certification issue with financial repercussions.  It impacts seat availability and student success. Delay makes no sense in the current budget situation. Many students are affected.

Vice Provost C. Lindsay stated that T. Enders (AVP – Enrollment Services) is currently researching the impact issue of Section 6.2 of PS 08-00.

K. Freesemann said that members of the implementation planning group were working well together.

Chair Soni emphasized that any policy changes needed to come back to the Academic Senate for approval, by what authority would Fall 2o07 cohort be switched to new policy?

K. Freesemann said that appropriate and widespread consultation was still taking place.  Title V states An undergraduate student remaining in attendance in regular sessions at any California State University campus, at any California community college, or any combination of California community colleges and campuses of The California State University that a student may for purposes of meeting graduation requirements elect to meet the requirements in effect at the campus from which the student will graduate either 1) at the time the student began such attendance or (2) at the time of entrance to the campus, or (3) at the time of graduation.  (Excerpt from the California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Division 4, Chapter 1, Subchapter 2, Article 5).  The issue under Senate discussion is the implementation proposal to convert the entire fall 2007 freshman cohort and the students with less than 30 completed units as of the end of the Winter 2008 session to PS 08-00 with the provision that if they (the student) determine that PS 08-00 was not advantageous for their degree progress then they (the student) may elect to return to their prior GE pattern in accordance with Title 5.  Presently this is only a proposal and no formal decision has been made.

Chair Soni asked if the Senate should make a motion about the change.

Vice Provost D. Dowell reiterated his position that it was an implementation issue not a policy issue.

Senator D. Huckaby moved that the Senate endorse allowing those students with 30 or fewer units as of the end of the winter 2008 term to be placed into the new G.E. policy when it becomes effective in fall 2008 with the understanding that they may opt out and continue to use the existing G.E. Policy.
Senator M. Viera stated that his would be a motion on implementation not policy.

Senator V. del Casino said that under current policy student may chose G.E. policy when they matriculate and when they graduate.  Allowing the fall 2007 cohort to choose in fall 2008 is not the usual time in a student career when they select their G.E. policy.  This is a policy change.

Senator M. Samuelson pointed out that the past change from 124 units to 120 was done without a policy decision.

Provost K. Gould underscored the benefit to students of letting them change at this point in their careers.  She also felt that it was an implementation issue and not a policy decision.

The endorsement was seconded and approved with some dissent including a statement by Vice Provost D. Dowell that it constituted micromanagement. It went to a division Ayes 26, Nays 12.
8.3 Resolution on changes to Academic Senate approvals.
The resolution was moved, seconded and passed.

8.4 Proposal: Elevation of BFA in Art, Option in Interior Design to Bachelor of Arts in Design. (AS-743-08/CEPC/URC)—FIRST READING
8.5 Masters of Arts in Applied Sociology (AS-753-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING
The first reading of the M.A. in Applied Sociology was moved by C. Fisher.  It was seconded and approved unanimously.
9. ADJOURNMENT.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:00 pm.











